21st October 2020
Llannon Community Council
Minute no. 103 – Members Present      



Councillors:


E Dole

P C Edwards

K Thomas

N Holman
D Jones
P Williams
L Williams
G Jones
M Jones
E James
L M Davies
S Acciaioli
Chairperson Councillor D Jones presided over the meeting
Also present: The Clerk and RFO.
Minute no. 104 - Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs D Snaith, R Thomas and the CDO. 
Minute no. 105 – Declarations of Interest
A declaration of interest was received from Councillor D Jones as she is a County Councillor and member of the Planning Committee. 
Minute no. 106 – Policing Matters
It was noted there is a new format of consultation meeting held on last Monday of every month with the Police and Fire service.  It was noted that this meeting is only for County Councillors. 
Minute no. 107 – Council Meeting 
Resolved that the minutes of the following meeting together with all recommendations made in the meeting, having been previously circulated, be accepted as read, confirmed, and signed as a true and legal record of the matters transacted.
Reason – to adhere to the requirements of the Local Government Act 1972
Sch 12, para 41 (1) and (4) and section 99.
Council Finance Committee Meeting 23rd September 2020.

Minute no. 108 – Matters Arising

The Clerk provided a verbal update on the following matters:
Minute 46 – Erw Non
The Clerk reported that it has not been possible for the CDO to arrange a further meeting with residents due to Covid. It is hoped that this matter can be raised with residents as soon as conditions allow.
Minute 54 – Defibrillators
The Clerk reported that he did not think that it had been possible for the CDO to proceed with the development of a vinyl print for the telephone kiosk.  It was noted that the kiosk at Tumble had since been painted black. 
Minute 86 – Rebalancing Reserves Position
This matter had been previously deferred for consideration at a Finance Committee meeting.  It was resolved to set a date for the Finance Committee meeting on Wednesday 28th October at 7.00pm.
Minute 88 – CDO Report
The Clerk reported that the work had commenced on the proposed newsletter.  However, it had not been completed due to the CDO being on sick leave.  The Clerk reported that he had completed a further submission to the County Council with regard to the Targetted Finance Fund. 
Minute 89 – Carvery
The Clerk reported that the Carvery Service at the hall had recommenced and was functioning well.

Minute 90 – Heritage Lottery Grant
It was reported that this application had not been submitted due to the RFO being on sick leave.  The Clerk provided the Council with a quotation as received for the supply of disabled friendly picnic tables.  It was suggested that it may be possible for the caretakers to manufacture picnic tables on the council’s behalf during the winter months.
Minute 91 – Tumble Football Club
The Clerk reported that there has been an exchange of emails with the County Council regarding the transfer of leasehold of land at Tumble Park between the council and the respective football and rugby clubs.  This matter has also been discussed at the recent meetings of the upper Gwendraeth Sports and Community Association.
Minute 96 – Remembrance Day
It was reported that the Royal British Legion will be providing wreaths as normal and a limited Remembrance Day Service will continue in compliance with Covid Regulations.

Minute 98 – Tumble Hall Floor renovation
Resolved to proceed with the lowest quotation as received for the sanding and surface treatment of the timber floor in the hall.

Minute 102 – Staff Structure
The Clerk reported that the staff consultation exercise is in progress and a report will be provided to a future meeting.
Minute no. 109 – Finance Report
The Council received an overview from the RFO on the previously circulated finance reports and answered queries as raised by Councillors on the following reports for both the Council and the Hall account:

a.
Bank Reconciliation Statement.
b.
Report on Expenditure.
c.
Report on Income received.
d.
Detailed Income and Expenditure report by Budget Heading.
It was resolved to approve the reports.

Minute no. 110 – Furlough
The RFO provided an overview on the current changes planned to the furlough scheme.  It was resolved to defer consideration of the matter until the Finance Committee meeting as convened for Wednesday 28th October.  The Clerk offered his apologies as he is already committed to another meeting on that date.
Minute no. 111 – Operations Manager’s Report
The Operations Manager provided an overview to his previously circulated report.  This was noted.

Minute no. 112 – CDO Report
The Clerk provided an overview of recent activity on behalf of the CDO:
Food Bank
The scheme is proceeding well however there remains a shortage of volunteers with individuals doubling up activity during the week.  It is anticipated that there will be an increasing demand with the ongoing Covid crisis.

Wellbeing Report
It was reported that the date for the proposed presentation of the Wellbeing Annual Report to the Public Service Board has been deferred.

Targetted Finance Fund
There have been some ongoing difficulties with the TFF application linked to the fact there has been a change in the scheme which now includes the pavilion.  The County Council has suggested that the Council should retender the work to some of the key consultants. However, this is impractical as the consultants have already been appointed.

RCDF Grant
It was confirmed that there had not been a resubmission of the expenditure profile to date as the Council is awaiting further information on the likely costs including feedback from the Rugby and Football Clubs regarding the potential for volunteer support for the works.
Minute no. 113 – Environment Group
The Clerk and CDO attended an initial meeting of the Environment Group and it was agreed the group will coordinate a schedule of locations to be considered for the Heritage Lottery Fund bid together with the proposed tree planting scheme as supported by Natural Resources Wales.  Resolved that the Council proceed with this bid when the CDO returns from sick leave.
Minute no. 114 – Cut and Collect Machine

The Clerk provided a report on an option for the Council to work in partnership with adjacent Councils in the submission of a second bid under the Heritage Lottery Fund for the purchase of a tractor and cut-and-collect machine. This would mean that the Council would have a shared use of the machines and would need to contribute towards the on-going maintenance of the machines. Resolved to work in partnership with other community councils in bidding for the purchase of a tractor and cut and collect machine.
Minute no. 115 – Social Media Policy
The Council reviewed the existing Social Media Policy and recommended the following changes:

· 7.3 – insert comma and change word posting as it appears twice.

· Policy should be translated.

· Social media posts should be translated before being posted.  Cllr L Williams agreed to translate posts on behalf of staff and other councillors.

· There needs to be specific training if required on the policy.
Minute no. 116 – Dog Fouling
Cllr L Williams provided an overview of a scheme as organised with local school children with regard to dog fouling including the spraying of chalk spray where dog fouling is identified. It was agreed to defer consideration of this matter until after the Covid lockdown.  

The Council offered its thanks to Cllr L Davies for her work on this initiative.

Minute no. 117 – Town Wifi Offer
Cllr E Dole reported on the above scheme which is available in the Cross Hands area should it be of interest to the Council.  Members of the Council also received additional information on the details of the scheme.

It was resolved to proceed with the scheme in the sum of £1227 for the first 2 years.  

Minute no. 118 – Mynydd Mawr Community Association

The Clerk provided an overview of a recent meeting of the above association including a copy of the minutes of the meeting.  There was a general discussion regarding the overall commitment of the council towards the scheme.

Resolved that the Council requests that the lottery bid for the skatepark is submitted with some urgency and without delay from any other proposals being considered at the park. In the event there are options considered to add to the skateboard park, then none of these should be considered in the event that they will cause a delay to the skateboard application.  A request was made that a copy of the grant submission is provided to all councillors.

Further resolved that the grant application should proceed including the bowls green as public open space within the location plan however without any commitment for the Riot group to have the specific use of this land.

Minute no. 119 – Suspending Standing Orders
Resolved to suspend standing orders in order to continue the transaction of business beyond 9.00 pm.

Minute no. 120 – County Councillor Reports
Cllr Emlyn Dole reported on the following:
· A complaint received regarding rubbish at the rear of High Street and nuisance caused through Quad bikes/motorbikes on the land.

· Rhosnewydd – enforcement issue being considered by the County Council.

· Housing issue being progressed with a tenant at High Street Tumble.
· Complaint from Llannon residents regarding the pavement being reduced at Y Plas.
Cllr D Jones reported on the following:

· There has been a problem with muck on Llannon Road – Heol Bethania

· Fly tipping issues at various locations.
Minute no. 121 – School Governor
Resolved to place this item on the agenda of the next Council meeting as Cllr P Williams has resigned as Governor.
Minute no. 122 – Capel y Drindod
It was resolved to offer the following organisation a donation in accordance

with its powers under Section 137 of the LGA 1972, which in the opinion of the

Council is in the interests of the area or its inhabitants and will benefit them in a 

manner commensurate with the expenditure:


Capel Y Drindod 
£50.00

Minute no. 123 – Land at Heol y Parc
It was resolved to approve the naming of the new site at the above location as follows:

· Ffordd y Neuadd
· Clos yr Eithin

Minute no. 124 – Llanelli Remembrance
The Council received correspondence from Llanelli Town Council advising that the Remembrance Service in Llanelli will be reduced this year and therefore it would be inappropriate to invite adjacent community councils. It was agreed that the Chairperson will place a wreath after the remembrance service has finished.
Minute no. 125 – Remembrance Service
Further to minute 124 above, it was resolved that the Council will not be in a position to take a significant role in a remembrance service at Cross Hands and Tumble. It was agreed that Cllr D Jones will attend the memorial in Cross Hands and Cllr L Williams will attend the memorial in Tumble with a simple placing of the wreaths as holding a service is against Welsh Government guidance.
Minute no. 126 – To consider “in camera” issues upon exclusion of the press and public.  (Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960
Reason for exclusion: Commercially sensitive as well as confidential personnel/staffing matters.
Minute no. 127 – Personnel Committee 
Resolved to give the committee delegated powers to deal with the furlough arrangements for staff on Thursday 22nd October at 7.00 pm.  The Clerk offered his apologies as he was unavailable on that date.
Meeting ended at 9.36 pm
Signed .............................................................          Date ....................................



Chairman

